Notes of the Clinical Safety, Quality and Effectiveness Committee (CQSEC) meeting 
held on 19 May 2014
This was the last time the CQSEC Committee met in its current form.  From July the structure of the committee changes to three different but connected ‘strands’ or sub-committees, meeting monthly.  

Sub Committee (Strand) 1 = Clinical safety and standards – chaired by Fionna Moore
Sub Committee (Strand) 2 = Professional development & Education – chaired by Mark Whitbread

Sub Committee (Strand) 3 = Effectiveness & Experience – chaired by Steve Lennox

Each quarter all three will report in to the full CQSEC (with a slightly different name – to come).  The three Chairs will be part of the core membership of each of the strand committees.  They expect a Forum member on each (sub) committee.

The exact membership has yet to be finalised and the topics being covered by the sub-committees have also yet to be finalised, but in the first instance sub-committee 1 will meet in July, 2 will meet in August and 3 in September.  Adjustments will be made according to how the meetings and reporting lines work.

It looks likely that subcommittee 1 will cover, among some other aspects:   infection control;   safeguarding;   clinical guidelines;   and preventing future death notices.

Subcommittee 2 is likely to cover, again among other things:  research;    training strategy; professional practice;    drug administration (though meds management might cover this and could be in either subcommittee 1 and/or 2);     E-Ambulance.
Subcommittee 3 takes in:   learning from experience;   workforce and staff voice;    CQC reviews and reports;    serious incidents;   patient engagement;   and equality & access, among others.

Items discussed at Monday’s meeting:

Infection prevention and control
Eng-Choo Hitchcock had provided a thorough and expert report that had been corroborated where appropriate with photographs taken while she visited complexes to ascertain whether all was well.  She found several areas that needed attention, including sites cluttered with no clearly defined segregation of clean and dirty areas, varying quality of cleanliness in the environment, ambulance interiors and equipment.  Waste steaming and disposal were sub-optimal; some clinical waste bags contained non-clinical waste (found also by the Waste Contractor in their Sept 2013 and 2014 reports.  Sharps injuries from used/dirty needles totalled 48 in the just ended. It transpired that this was because needles were loose in bags and hands put in were getting pricked.  The 90% target for A&E vehicles re deep cleaning compliance was consistently missed for the last six months.  However, senior staff had already started to address shortcomings and Eng-Choo reported that progress was being made.  Hand hygiene was complaint, and premises cleaning was also compliant.
Infection control refresher training had to be disrupted because of pressures on front-line staff. 

The Committee accepted the recommendations being made, most of which centred on improved communication and ownership of some of what is needed, ensuring departments communicate better with each other over ‘shared’ responsibility, and peer or independent auditing to provide evidence of a rigorous process.  Some of what was covered went a little outside the ‘strict’ remit of infection prevention and control, but was nonetheless pertinent. 
It is fair to say that the report was not exactly warmly received and several staff had done a smaller set of visits and reported different findings from those of Eng-Choo.  Whether this was defensive rather than objective remains an open question.  What is clear that Eng-Choo Hitchcock left no stone unturned.

CARU presented a planned set of projects for auditing and reporting.  There was some discussion about the need for more joined up decisions about what CARU ought to be spending time on and assurances had to be given that the risk register and CARU activity were linked.
Brit Association for Immed Care Services (BASICS)
Dr Julian Redhead gave a presentation on the present state of BASICS and explained that there are just three consultants able to be called out.  They are hoping to recruit more,  some junior doctors had expressed keen interest and after qualifying and appropriate experience and further training would be added to the list.  There are four such young doctors being given ‘honorary contracts’ by the LAS for the purpose.  It is hoped that BASICS will become part of the LAS.

Safeguarding  - there was just a verbal report that there was nothing further to report from the previous CQSEC meeting.

The draft LAS Annual Quality Account was tabled but is far from complete.  It was presented to inform members of the task involved.  Discussion confirmed that once sent to Southwark HealthWatch and to the Commissioners it seems no-one actually gives feedback or checks that promises are fulfilled.  There was disappointment that the document was a mandatory requirement but its influence was probably low to nil.

Category C missed targets came up in conversation about the Quality Acct.  There was some confusion about whether the LAS ought to be measured agains Cat C targets since this aspect does not carry mandatory commissioning.  Eventually, the general view was that it was, nonetheless, an aspect of quality of service.
Obstetric assessment tool.  A risk assessment tool originated by Royal Free (or based on its model) is being adopted by the LAS to help paramedics and to minimise complaints.  Discussion resulted in agreement that where there is an obvious danger the tool is to be dismissed and the patient taken immediately to hospital.  The tool is not to be used slavishly but considered as an aid when appropriate.

Preventing future deaths.  The case of the driver who crashed into a parked ambulance in the outside lane of the A3 was discussed in light of the coroner’s report.  Responsibility for safe driving and parking was raised by the Coroner, and seen by the LAS as the driver’s responsibility as well as having responsibility for clinical safety.  A case regarding a seriously flawed intubation in the E Midlands had implications for all ambulance trusts and the LAS is looking into how many intubations paramedics have done in any period and whether enough updating and refresher training is undertaken (the issue the Coroner raised) in between performing intubations.  It was agreed that in future intubation will be carried out only by advanced paramedics.
The next meeting, as set out above, is on 21 July.
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